Nunthorpe Parish Council (Zoom meeting)
Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Wednesday 4th November 2020


Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Stephen Thomason, Wade Tovey, Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), David Leyland (Nunthorpe Community Council), James Hayton (NMPFA), 1 resident, Ward Cllr Jon Rathmell.
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence - There were apologies from Cllr Smiles who was involved in Middlesbrough Council (MC) business. Apologies were accepted.  
1.2 Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations made regarding items on this month’s agenda. 

2.
NUNTHORPE ENVIRONMENT 

2.1. 
Community Safety - Cllr Walker informed that MC Neighbourhood Safety Officer, Debbie Shaughnessy was no longer able to attend this meeting due to work created by the new lockdown requirements. She had asked to attend the December meeting. Details were advised regarding the process for reporting Anti-Social Behaviour. Specific issues currently faced included youths in the play park on the Avenue, a missile thrown at a property on Rookwood Road smashing a window, a youth/group seen with axe chopping at fencing and pumpkins stolen. There had also been shop burglaries. There were assurances that work was ongoing to identify those involved in recent incidents of ASB.  Local PCSOs and Council Street Wardens were patrolling the area. Ward Cllr Rathmell informed that there had been an additional camera installed to give further assurance at the shops but this provided little value and could have been used elsewhere as the Premier Store camera had better imagery. He added that the older CCTV camera which had not been in operation was still awaiting a SIM card this was being progressed by Steve Westwood. Clerk to ensure D Shaughnessy was invited to the December meeting.     
                             ACTION: Clerk                                          
2.2 
Traffic Update – Cllr Walker informed that the consultation on the speed reduction on Dixons Bank should finish by the end of the year, and be implemented in Spring 2021. He stated there had been two recent safety issues, one where a local resident was nearly knocked over at the crossing on Dixons Bank and an accident near the Rudds Arms.  He stated that he would be happier when the speed was reduced and there was some enforcement. Indicative plans had been received from Middlesbrough Council on the full signalisation on the A172 junction with Guisborough Road and Brass Castle Lane. Cllr Walker was asked to provide feedback to the correspondence from Middlesbrough Council and he would welcome comments from Parish Councillors.                                                                                                                      Ward Cllr Rathmell advised that there had been Speed Watch and an enforcement vehicle in the area. He was asked to advise Cllr Walker of any developments.                            ACTION: Cllr Walker 
2.3 Signage (as requested by resident) – Mr Leyland stated that he had been unaware of the logo competition before seeing it in the Greater Nunthorpe News. He stated that the Welcome to Nunthorpe signs had been incorrectly worded when erected, with wording of “Nunthorpe Parish Council” he stated this should have been “Parish of Nunthorpe”.  He stated that he would speak with Cllr Tovey. The use of the logo which wins the competition was questioned, the Chair informed that the use of the logo was not decided. 
3. NUNTHORPE VISION/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
3.1.  “Big Meeting” Developments
Councillors were informed that there had been no recent meetings. MC, Richard Horniman had asked Peter Brewer to become involved in assisting. Mr Brewer was taking forward the consultancy on drafting a baseline statement. Cllr Tovey informed that together with the Chair they had worked on answers to questions focussing on explaining the planning process. He stated that there had been 47 comments sent to Middlesbrough Council following the information provided by Nunthorpe Vision. There had been many comments on Social Media and some emails to the Parish Council. Feedback demonstrated a lack of understanding on the planning process and the Taylor Wimpy leaflet sent out made residents feel there was an imminent planning application.  Ward Cllr Rathmell stated that he had been involved with further meetings with MC Mr Clarke, he believed that a further application would show a reduction on the Persimmon site to 77 properties, some with side garages and the same access problems, the new application when entered would be alongside their appeal on the previous application. He added that the land on the opposite side of the bypass was due to be discussed at the MC Executive for the sale to Plymouth Brethren. Mr Leyland asked for the Community Centre to be added as an agenda item for the next meeting, he believed that a grant request had been submitted by MC, he had concerns that the size of the centre needed by the community had not been discussed. 
3.2 
Developments relating to the Neighbourhood Plan 
Cllr Tovey informed that both Redcar & Cleveland and Middlesbrough Council were inclined to support discussions for the cross-boundary plan. Locality had informed that a consultant would help to get designation and a further consultant would assist in the process of engagement. A meeting was proposed for the middle of November. 
3.3
Stainton and Thornton Plan

The Chair informed that the plan had been circulated to the Parish Council. This would be useful guidance going forward. Ward Cllr Rathmell stated that it was a statutory obligation to involve other Parish Councils and share consultation. 
4.
UPDATE ON PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES 
4.1 
Area Care 
4.1.1 Cllr Walker was dealing with MC, Mr R Ward progressing trees at the rear of Whernside and on Dixons Bank, they were looking at replacements for dead trees and an additional ten trees which had not been planted. He added that he was also speaking with MC, Mr C Bates and Mr S Williams regarding bins. There had been an issue with a bin on the bridleway not being on public land. A dual bin was offered on public land and was scheduled for work in April 2021. 
4.1.2
An email had been received from Sabic regarding a concrete slab placed on land in Nunthorpe village. It was uncertain if this land was owned by (GTP) Grey Towers Park, the Clerk had informed that the Parish Council were not involved in the work. Difficulties with contact details for the GTP management company were discussed. Resolved: The Clerk was asked to try to obtain contact details for Paul Austin who it was believed might know the identity of the Chair and to forward the correspondence.                                                                                                                         ACTION: Clerk 
4.1.3
Cllr Walker informed that he had informed MC, Mr R Ward that the Parish Council were happy to have the rockery moved as discussed at the last meeting.  Mr Leyland and Cllr Walker would ensure that they liaised regarding the work.  
4.2 
Bridleways and Pedestrian Rights of Way
 
Cllr Walker had been speaking with MC, Mr Williams who was looking at concerns of barbed wire, there were ongoing concerns regarding signage at the Grey Towers Estate. A very recent response had been received and Cllr Walker was asked to consider and circulate a response to Mr Williams. There had been contact from a resident advising that the route markers had been replaced at the large metal fence on the bridleway.  Ward Cllr Rathmell informed that Mr Williams had been removing overgrowth on the bridleway. Cllr Walker suggested that Cllr Smiles might refer the signage issues in Grey Towers Estate to the planning department in line with her recent action regarding signage on Dixons Bank.                                                         ACTION: Cllr Smiles/ Cllr Walker
4.3
Nunthorpe News 
The Chair stated that the new Greater Nunthorpe News publication had been delivered and was well received and helped groups to be pulled together with information in one place. It was advised that Nunthorpe Community Council were dealing with the accounts and had been asked to pay the invoice for the printing. There had been positive comments received from advertisers. 
4.4
Nunthorpe in Bloom 

Mr Leyland informed that he had been working with Mr Parry tidying the floral beds on Stainton Way. He commented that he had not received documents from Mrs Thompson and enquired if Cllr Tovey had received these. He added that all of the public-owned land had been mapped out in Nunthorpe. Cllr Tovey informed that nothing had been received but he would progress.  

ACTION: Cllr Tovey.
5.0 TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 7th October 2020 and 21st OCTOBER 2020 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING
5.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 7th October 2020.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                           ACTION: Clerk                                               
5.2
The following matter arose from the minutes and was discussed. 

5.2.1
Waste management policy – The Chair informed that due to a change by Middlesbrough Council to their policy regarding collection of mattresses on 7th October, the Parish Council amended their policy and this was shared stating the concerns, these included concerns on the delay to collections which it was felt should be looked at.  The policy was to be added to the website.   ACTION: Cllr Tomlinson
5.3
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 21st October 2020.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                           ACTION: Clerk                                               

5.4
There were no matters arising from the minutes, not arising elsewhere on the agenda.
6. REPORTS

6.1 Clerk’s report – The Clerk had received correspondence from SABIC regarding the pipeline through Nunthorpe, discussed earlier.
6.2 Ward Councillors’ Reports 
6.2.1 Cllr Smiles had forwarded a written report to the Parish Council. Councillors discussed the crossing which Cllr Smiles had proposed to MC. Some comments from residents and on social media had shown negative views and that there had been a lack of consultation.  It was believed that there would be consultation and a planning process involved. Mr Leyland stated that there had been concerns on parking around schools for a long time. He had notes on this and would forward to the Clerk, he added that zebra crossings were problematic and zig zag lines, double yellow lines and bollards, which work at the other schools would be better.  He added that the Parish Council should request this to be properly addressed. The Chair stated that this matter had been discussed many times by the Parish Council, there had been suggestions, but no solutions. The Clerk was asked to question Cllr Smiles regarding the process of consultation. Ward Cllr Rathmell informed that in order to submit the application there had been the need to withdraw his application. A change had been agreed to move the crossing further round on Clevegate, not between T junctions. He informed that there had been a number of changes since the application had been entered, including a reported lessening in traffic issues with the staggered school times.  He added that Cllr Smiles had been surprised by some of the comments made.                             ACTION: Clerk                                   
6.2.2 There had been no report received from Ward Cllr Rathmell.
6.3 Nunthorpe Community Council report – 
6.3.1 A meeting had been held on 29th October.  Cllr Walker informed of the intention due to previous issues and Covid-19 stopping any fireworks event this year to distribute the earmarked funds sitting in the bank account. He added that there had still been no debrief from the 2019 event or complete financial information or report from NMPFA, despite numerous requests. The suggestion from the Community Council meeting had been to give £500 back to the Parish Council, £500 back into the Community Council funds and £289 back to NMPFA. The NMPFA would also be able to keep the monies held from the raffle, blind cards and stalls, which should equate to over £500. The Chair stated that the Parish Council had requested information to show that it had been a good investment, as they had given funds of £1,000 to the Community Council over two years towards the events, he had argued for the funding on the understanding that it would self-financing. Mr Hayton informed that he had written a report which had not yet been passed by the Recreation Club, he asked for the Community Council to resubmit a request to meet and sought views going forward for working with the NMPFA for further firework events. Cllr Walker informed that they would try to resolve historical matters and start afresh, he had no view and could look at this in the future. The Chair stated that there had been a request for full disclosure regarding both previous years. This had still not been answered by the NMPFA and this had recently been chased via Cllr Tovey. 
6.3.2 Councillors gave views that the monies should be held for fireworks, but added concerns regarding the handling of the monies. Cllr Walker stated that if the monies were returned this would allow the Community Council to close the matter. Mr Hayton informed that the accounts were published in the minutes when declared, he stated that there was a financial agreement in place between all parties and agreement on a way forward would be needed by all.

6.3.3 Cllr Tovey stated the need for a deadline for the Community Council to resolve the matter and asked that this was resolved by the end of 2020. Mr Hayton agreed this should happen. There were no fireworks this year due to the lockdown and it was unlikely that there would be fireworks in 2021. It was advised that due to the challenging issues from 2019 there would be a lack of volunteers from the community council.  
6.3.4 Cllr Tovey stated that during the past lockdown a leaflet had been distributed to all homes offering a volunteer service for collections of medicines and food etc, this had been coordinated by Cllr Smiles and himself. He advised that there were a high proportion of elderly residents and due to the new lockdown felt that there may be some lonely and isolated people, there were concerns for mental health due to the lack of support.  He informed that he would discuss any possible support with Cllr Smiles and look at reinvigorating and possibly offering a telephone number to enable people to make contact.  There were discussions that support numbers were available these just needed signposting. Cllr Tovey stated that OurGreenways were looking at “talking benches” and that the ideas should be looked at by the community.
6.3.5 A resident stated that he had previously organised events and would like to try to organise something, he would make further enquiries regarding ideas and inform the Parish Council. The Chair suggested making contact with the Mayor to see if there were any ideas to link with.  Ideas of support for children and the vulnerable were discussed. Cllr Walker asked if this was restricted to Nunthorpe or across South Middlesbrough, this was unknown. The Chair stated that there would be organisations who would know who were in need. Ward Cllr Rathmell suggested an idea linked with local businesses, providing ingredients and a menu card. Resolved: resident to advise any progress with anything happening in the area. Chair to contact Mayor and find if there were any local ideas to link with.                                                                                                       ACTION: Chair
6.4  
NMPFA minutes – Minutes had been received from a meeting on 10th September, Cllr Walker stated his concern that he was mentioned in the minutes, with a comment regarding the treasurer of the Community Council. It was clarified that Cllr Walker no longer held this position, this was held by Mr K Parry, Cllr Walker still supported on the administrative side. Cllr Walker enquired if there was a witch hunt against him. Mr Hayton clarified that Cllr Walker had asked a number of questions in a personal capacity as a member of the recreation club regarding the setup of the PFA. Mr Hayton said that the discussion was around enabling the trustees to respond. 
7. PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – 
7.1 
National Consultations – The Chair informed that there had been two government documents discussed. Middlesbrough Alternative Planning Partnership had made a submission to each consultation which was in line with Parish Council views. They had also met with MP Simon Clarke. 
7.2 
Updates
7.2.1
a. Nunthorpe Oaks planning application- The Chair felt that this appeared to have been resolved for the time being. 

b. West Moor View - Cllr Walker stated that he was as a resident attending a Planning and Development Committee to discuss the Planning Application. 
7.2.2
Ford Close planning application- The Chair informed that a new submission showed 50 houses and 19 bungalows. He stated the need to reiterate that there were only to be 50 dwellings in total and reiterate the comments of the previous objection. Resolved: Chair and Cllr Walker to circulate another objection statement. 




                    ACTION: Chair/Cllr Walker
7.2.3
Planning Portal - The Chair stated that he had sent details of concerns regarding the Planning Portal not working again to MC Mr Clarke and this was being worked on, consequently, some applications hadn’t been looked at in great detail.
7.3. 
New Applications - Parish Councillors discussed the applications received.
7.3.1
Erection of medical Centre with associated car parking and landscaping, Land Off Stokesley Road, TS7 0NA, Ref. No:20/0644/FUL – The Chair proposed that a group was set up to look into the details and respond. Resolved: All agreed in principle with the building of the Medical Centre, the issue was the details. The Chair, Cllr Tovey and Mr Leyland to discuss and circulate objection. ACTION: Chair/ Cllr Tovey.  
7.3.2
Single storey extension at rear, 9 Bowland Close TS7 0RE Ref. No:20/0645/PNH - All agreed there appeared no reason to comment.
7.3.3
Single storey extension to rear and increase in chimney height, 6 West Side, Ref. No:20/0642/LBC – This application was in a conservation area and would be checked thoroughly by MC.  

7.3.4
Retrospective application for ground floor extension of garage and hall to front and first floor extension above garage, 12 Levington Wynd, Ref. No:20/0597/FUL – The Chair informed that this had been brought to the attention of the Parish Council by residents complaining that the Parish Council had not objected to the application. The retrospective planning application was then noted. The Chair stated that he would write information on requirements for planning applications and contact details for the next Greater Nunthorpe News. Resolved: Cllr Thomason to write objection to MC, this was to include that the application was out of keeping with the street scene, in front of the building line and not in line with regulations and the Nunthorpe Design Statement. Chair to write article for Greater Nunthorpe News.                                ACTION: Cllr Thomason/Chair
7.3.5
Single storey extension to rear - 2 Knowle Close, Ref. No:20/0598/FUL - All agreed there appeared no reason to comment.
7.3.6
Detached sunroom for visitor use - Nunthorpe Hall, Ref. No:20/0585/LBC - No:20/0584/FUL – All agreed there appeared no reason to comment.
7.3.7
Single storey extensions to rear and first floor extension to side -9 Nunthorpe Gardens, Ref. No: 20/0576/FUL -All agreed there appeared no reason to comment.
8. PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION

8.1 Financial Report - The Clerk advised on expenditure since the previous meeting, the following payments had been made. Zoom payment for annual subscription £96.40, Nunthorpe Community Council grant Greater Nunthorpe News £750.00 and competition prize money £50.00, Parish Clerk salary £314.63, Chuhan & Singh £36.00. This left a balance in the account of £12,439.14. The Clerk informed that an invoice was expected for the erection of the Christmas lights and the letter for the increase to her wages was to be sent to the bank when signed. Monies for the back payment in wage would be claimed at the end of the financial year.
8.2 NPC Facebook and Webpage – The Chair informed that updating the Facebook page and website fell to the Clerk, Cllr Thomason and Cllr Smiles he felt this should be shared by more Councillors to enable them to add any information they were dealing with on behalf of the Parish Council. 
8.3 Schedule of meetings – The Chair stated that the Parish Council had been looking at the number of meetings per year and felt that despite the remote meetings the general public were not attracted to attend. A better means of communication was thought to be through the Greater Nunthorpe News and Social Media. He informed that there would be a proposal at the December meeting to start by reducing the meetings in the New Year and for bi-monthly meetings to commence. 
8.4 Code of Conduct – Consultation on the Code of Conduct had been received. The Chair stated that the Code of Conduct was followed and reiterated each year. 
8.5 Date, Time and items for Next meeting - 2nd December 2020 at 7pm – To add Community centre.
8.6 Clerks contract of employment – A further meeting had taken place; the job description would be looked at again to ensure that it matched with planned changes to the priorities. A reduction in meetings was being looked at and the Clerk was to progress a pension contribution. ACTION: Clerk 
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date …………………………………
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